REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on Monday 16th July, 2012
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr J Santoro





Mr R Beeby


Mr D Bunker
Mrs A Lovett


Mrs N Dalton

In attendance:  Mrs D Henfrey
(Clerk to the Parish Council)

The meeting was also attended by four members of the public.
1.
Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs J Taylor.
2.
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday 29th May 2012 with allotment holders only were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr D Bunker and seconded by Cllr R Beeby. 

3.
Declaration of interest – Chair Mr D Walker advised he would have asked Cllr Mrs J Taylor to declare an interest at this point but as she was not in attendance
4.
Chairman’s Review

The Localism Act


At the joint town and parishes meeting with R.B.C. on July 2nd the Localism Act was debated. I don’t propose to go into great detail as this stage as further, more detailed briefings are to be made available to Clerks & Chairs. The main objective of the Act is to give greater powers to Parish Councils to develop and influence activities in their own neighbourhoods, invest in or purchase businesses, order or run services previously controlled by others in Larger Authorities and the power to issue fixed penalty notices. These options were generally viewed as being more attractive to larger Parish Councils.

             The Standards Board and the old model Code of Conduct are being scrapped. A new Code of 

             Conduct together with a Register of Members Interests will be circulated to all councillors in the near 

             future.

             We will have to sign up to the new act but use it where appropriate for a small Parish Council such as 

             ours.



Diamond Jubilee Event was hailed as a great success although some activities had to be curtailed due to the bad weather. Thanks again to Mrs Jill Bryan for all her hard work.


The Village Sign looks fantastic after its refurbishment. It has risen again like the proverbial “Phoenix” thanks to Mr Brian Crump, Mr Peter Twombley and Cllr Jo Santoro.


Stanford Hall Tuesday and Thursday last week saw the exhibition of proposals for Stanford Hall laid on in the Village hall by the Duke of Westminster’s professional team and supported by village residents. A very complimentary e mail was received from the D.O.W’s Director of Communications who would like to return as proposals develop.


Diamond Jubilee Commemorative Tree A site meeting was held with Mr Eric Porter, the N.C.C. Forestry Officer and I. It was agreed that N.C.C. would assist by tidying up the area at the west end of the old wall with the planting.


Outstanding Highways Issues we now need to push Notts County Council to address the outstanding issues;
a) Second interactive sign
b) Pavement improvements at main crossroads south

c) Traffic census from A46 dualling now work has been completed to establish if intervention measures need to be taken on the A6006.
5.   Open Discussion Time

Chair Mr D Walker counselled that due to unforeseen circumstances it was respectfully inappropriate to have an open discussion or debate on Agenda Item 6. He advised that he would report on the current tenancy agreement status after open discussion time.


Bus Shelter Mr B Crump requested that with the money saved by residents repairing the village sign the PC would agree to purchasing paint for the bus shelter. This was unanimously agreed and Mr Crump advised that he would buy the paint on the council’s behalf and also do the work. Chair Mr D walker thanked him for this.

Jubilee Tree a parishioner suggested that a circular tree seat be put around the base of the new tree as part of the jubilee commemorations. Chair Mr D Walker advised that there had been a long running debate with highways regarding seating outside the pub as they regarded it as a distraction to road users. He also advised that they are sited there at the moment without actual permission. Chair advised that he would bring the issue up again with highways. It was mentioned that the tree would only be a sapling and that a bench would look out of place around it until more mature, a metal safety rail around it may be a better option at the moment. It was decided to put the question to the Trees officer dealing with it.Mrs Jill Bryan from the Jubilee committee said that they would like to purchase a village commemorative bench from any funds left over from the Jubilee rather than see it “disappear” into the pot. This was agreed as a good idea. Chair Mr D Walker also advised that the new tree would be a specimen oak now confirmed as a Cypress Oak.
6.   Allotment Agreements

Chair advised that the document from the tenants had been received and circulated to all Councillors     for their comments. He reminded those present that we are being forced to modernize the agreement because the issue had been raised by the auditor. Council views had been put to the tenants’ representative Mr. B Crump and both he and the Chair had agreed upon a final draft which had included all views and which would, hopefully, be one that everyone can sign up to. Chair to prepare for Clerk.
7.   Planning Issues, reporting only

a)11/01468/FUL  Mrs Porter and Mr Randall, The Manor House, 28 Main Street, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RH.  Detached garage block.  No objection, awaiting decision. 


Chair Mr D Walker advised that he had no idea why this application was still pending.

b)11/01806/LBC  Miss Nicki Wright, Beech House, 60 Main Street, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 2RH.  Block off one internal doorway to living room; remove internal wall between kitchen and dining room.  Granted with conditions.

8.  Finance

(a)The Bank Reconciliation for the quarter 1st April to 31st June 2011 was tabled to Councillors as

Current account £16092.07

Reserve account £3615.29

 (b)Payment of Cheques since last meeting:


	Chq No 00517
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Office Supplies & Photocopying
	43.35 

	 00518
	NALC
	Subscription
	15.50 

	00519
	Mr B Crump
	Village Sign Repairs
	28.00 

	00520
	Mr P Twombley
	Village Sign Repairs
	56.36 

	00521
	Mr J Santoro
	Village Sign Repairs
	10.00 

	00522
	BT Telephone
	Final Bill
	8.52 

	                (c) Items for Payment
	
	
	

	Chq No 00523
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Clerks Expenses
	 27.42

	00524
	Mr D Walker
	Copies of Plans for CCTV Visit
	2.64 

	00525
	Mrs N Dalton
	Website Charges
	10.80 




(d) Direct debits for BT – Clerk requested approval and signatures to pay future telephone and internet bills by direct debit. This will save £9 per quarter and any late payment charges due to cheque signing delays. This was duly approved and signed.


9. CCTV

             A site meeting had been held in the village with the company who installed and maintains the cameras on the Village Hall. They walked around the village with a brief to protect and guard the village not to be intrusive. Their initial view is that we would need 5 new cameras. Proposals are being prepared at the moment along with estimates. The initial proposal for siting’s:

a) 1 at the entrance of the village covering Dales Close, Wolds Close and The Old Engine Yard.

b) 1 looking up Wysall Lane to be placed (with thanks) on Mr. B Crumps barn wall.

c) 2 attached to the village Hall with one looking up and one looking down Main Street

d) 1 located towards the A60 crossroads to protect the entrance to Kingsbrook Close.
    As soon as full proposals and costings are received there will be a Public meeting with a presentation. Chair advised that the new cameras would be able to record number plates and by necessity of distance to the Village Hall be wireless. We would also need an upgraded 16 way screen   system. The old one would be traded in.Cost will be approximately £4000 and another consideration would be power costs as they would have to be located on street lights and for Mr. Crump.
10.
  Website Advertisements and payments

      
    Cllr Mrs. N Dalton apologized that she had as yet been unable to prepare details of revenue and 

running costs for website advertising. However, the website has now had almost 10000 hits and so may be a viable proposition but felt that any advertising should be relevant to the area. She assured the council that she would have the information ready for the September meeting.



11.  Village Letterheads


The Clerk showed a draft letterhead to the Council. The proposition is to make a more ‘corporate’ 

           identity for the village using the renewed village sign as a Letterhead. This could be used on e mails and letters and hopefully adopted by the village hall committee. A parishioner suggested using the village hall as well as the sign but this was felt to be too much and unnecessary. It was agreed that the clerk would go ahead and rework the picture to a better quality. Chair Mr D Walker said this was a good idea that had been proposed in the past.
12. Councillor J Santoro



Neighbourhood Watch





Cllr Mr. J Santoro advised that this was a brief item this time as “Criminals don’t come out in the rain”! There had been only 18 crimes across 14 villages reported in April and there had been none in Rempstone from June to date. We are still being warned to keep sheds locked and cars secured  as there have been a few instances of theft from these reported. Although not in our area as such, Cllr Santoro felt it worth mentioning Wymeswold as our nearest neighbor. They had 4 crimes in June, being 2 burglaries and 2 vehicle thefts.

Speed cameras have been in action in the area and have had good results. Community Speedwatch was started 5 years ago but as a Parish it was felt it was not right for us and so did not participate. Wymeswold has 29 volunteers who will be training in August with the scheme up and running by the beginning of September. However, as we have noted in the past, the majority of offenders are usually locals! Cllr Santoro said this initiative may have a positive knock on effect for us.

13. Leaflet display Board for the Village Hall


Clerk requested approximately £200 to purchase a leaflet display board to be sited in the entrance hall of the Village Hall. This has been agreed by the village Hall committee and would be shared by both the Hall and parish council for displaying leaflets received and for advertising events. It was agreed this was a good idea and that the clerk could go ahead and buy one.
14. Village Flag Pole


Cllr Mr R Beeby advised that the main questions were where to site one and who would be prepared to change the flags as and when necessary. The issue of planning permission was also raised as to whether it would be needed or not. Cllr Beeby to investigate and report back at next meeting.

15. A.O.B. (Councillors)

a) New weight restriction signs on Wysall Lane have been very badly placed and are uneven and unsightly. Clerk to speak to highways.

b) Village defibrillator – Cllr Mrs N Dalton advised that the purchase of a defib had been raised at a village hall meeting. The question had been asked whether it should be up to the hall to purchase it or whether it should be seen as a wider village project. Evidence shows that the further away from a hospital the greater need for a machine to hand. Discussion was raised as to where one could be sited and if a telephone would be needed to access it or not. Cllr Mrs Dalton advised that she had information that the British Heart Foundation will support the cost if they see a case for having one. She felt it could be a valuable shared provision for both the village Hall and the village itself especially with the busy crossroads on the A60. Cllr Mrs Dalton to investigate and report back to next meeting.
c) Stanford shoot extension across public footpaths has been refused. Chair Mr D Walker advised that we had told the Borough council that whilst we had no issue with the shoot, we did have parishioners who were regular footpath users and would have objections on those grounds.
d) Joint parishes’ meeting is due around September time and it is our turn to host it. Chair and Clerk to arrange.

e) Broadband strengthening we have signed up to support an application by Notts County Council to have the broadband speeds in the area increased. Will update as more information received.
f) Stanford hall proposals there will be a viewing of detailed plans received from ARUP for councillors only on Saturday 28th July at the Village Hall 9 – 10 am. We must have any comments back to them by 8th August 2012
g) Wymeswold Road widening it was queried as to whether the widening at the pinfold was going ahead. Chair Mr D Walker confirmed this is due to happen but as yet we have no date.
16. 
Date of Next Meeting: Monday 17th September 2012 at 7.30 pm.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 8.35 pm.









Signed: ____________________________









Date: ______________________________
